
Minister McDowell 
Minister of Justice, Equality and Law Reform 
Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform 
72 – 76 St. Stephens Green 
Dublin 2 
 
Re: recommendations of the Human Rights Commission on the residency policy for 

non-national parents of Irish citizen children. 

6th November 2003  

Dear Minister, 

We write again to you in relation to the plight of Irish citizen children and their non-
national parents. In particular we call on you to adopt the recommendation of the Irish 
Human Rights Commission of 21st October 2003 to regularise the situation of the 
families of Irish citizen children who had lawfully applied for residency in Ireland prior 
to 19th February 2003 and to grant them residency. 

As the Human Rights Commission noted in their statement, prior to the Supreme Court 
decision of January 2003, not only did the Department of Justice have a procedure 
whereby these families of Irish children could apply for residency, but many of those 
families who had been in the asylum procedure, abandoned their claims on advice that 
they could rely on their application for residency. Those families were advised, often by 
government officials as well as lawyers, and legitimately expected, that on the policy at 
that time, they would be able to remain and raise their Irish child in Ireland. They would 
have arranged their affairs on that basis and may have cut many links with their country 
of origin. Now many families who lawfully applied for residency are having their 
applications returned to them and are being told that they will not be processed any 
further.  

This sudden change in policy, which is in effect giving retrospective effect to a court 
decision, is placing extra-ordinary uncertainty and hardship on those families who had 
lawfully applied for residency through the Department’s own procedures. Rather than 
continue to maintain these families, and the Irish child citizens amongst them, in a state 
of uncertainty, the Human Rights Commission has called on you to allow these families 
to remain in Ireland.  As the Commission points out, to grant these families residency 
would not affect the overall asylum process, as they are a closed group of families readily 
identifiable by the Department.  

We unequivocally support that recommendation, and consider that it is the most fair, 
humane, and just decision, which you could reach. We note that in the United Kingdom 
recently over 50,000 asylum seekers who have had to wait over three years for their cases 
to be resolved, were granted residency to draw to an end their uncertainty. For families of 
Irish children, whether former asylum seekers or not, their limbo and uncertainty too 
should end. In this way the families, as well as their Irish children, would be treated fairly 



and with dignity, not criminalized. We recall that all of these families lawfully applied for 
residency in line with the law and policy at the time of their application.  

By positively resolving the situation of those families who had lawfully applied for 
residency under your Department’s procedure, this would also allow your Department to 
focus on the urgent need to put in place a procedure for determining future applications 
of families of Irish citizens for residency. In this regard the Irish Human Rights 
Commission, has also made a number of recommendations, based on international human 
rights standards, as to the contents of that procedure, that we earnestly hope that you will 
adopt. 

Yours sincerely, 

Ms. Hilkka Becker, Legal Consultant; The Immigrant Council of Ireland; Tel: 01 
8656525 / 087 9481911 

Mr. Ray Dooley, Chief Executive, Children’s Rights Alliance; Tel: 405 4823 / 087 
9678345 

Mr. Jean-Pierre Eyanga, Integrating Ireland, Comhlamh; Tel: 01-4783490 

Ms. Martha Hannan, National Women’s Council of Ireland; Tel: 01 6615268 / 6611791 

Sr. Breege Keenan, The Vincentian Refugee Centre; Tel: 01 8102580 

Dr Ronit Lentin, Dept of Sociology, Trinity College; Tel: 01-6082766 

Mr. Sean Love, Executive Director, Amnesty International (Irish Section); Tel:  01-
6776361 

Ms. Salome Mbugua, AkiDwA-African Women's Network; Tel: 01-8552143 

Mr. John McDermott, Manager, The Refugee Information Service; Tel: 01 8382740 

Mr. Peter O'Mahony, Chief Executive Officer, Irish Refugee Council; Tel: 01 8730042  

Ms. Eleanor Redmond, Solicitor, Free Legal Advice Centres (FLAC); Tel: 01 – 
67942399;  

Ms. Aisling Reidy, Director, Irish Council for Civil Liberties; Tel: 01 8783137/ 087 
2897558 

Sr. Joan Roddy, The Irish Commission for Justice and Peace, Refugee Project; Tel: 01 
5053157  

Fr. Frank Sammon, The Jesuit Refugee Service; Tel: 01 8556814  


